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1 MS. TIPSORD: Good morning,

2 everyone. My name is Marie Tipsord and I’ve been

3 appointed by the Board to serve as Hearing Officer

4 in this proceeding entitled Water Quality

5 Standards and Effluent Limitations for the Chicago

6 Area Waterway System and Des Plaines River

7 Proposed Amendments to 35 Ill. Adm. Code 301, 302,

8 303 and 304. This is Docket Number R08-9

Subdocket C.

10 With me today to my immediate

11 right is acting Chairman G. Tanner Girard, the

12 presiding Board Member. To his right, Board

13 Member Andrea Moore and to her right is Board

‘4 Member Carrie Zalewski. To my far left is Board

15 Member Thomas Johnson and to my immediate left is

16 Alisa Liu from our technical unit. I just want to

17 note for the record that both Anna Rao and Gary

18 Blankenship are heading downstate for a hearing in

19 Edwardsville tomorrow so they won’t be able to be

20 here. We’re getting a lot of rulemakings and

21 we’re actually bumping up against one another. We

22 actually had rulemaking hearings on the same day.

23 So Member Blankenship is sorry to be missing us,

24 but he is driving in this rain.



t’
J

‘J
M

M
M

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

jS
W

L’
J

H
0

W
a
i

U
i

W
to

H
0

o
U

i
w

to
H

H
-

Q
rr

p
i

y
‘t

i
p
i

q
C

t
5

U
i

Q
C

t
0

i
s

3
3

c-t
CD

H
C)

CD
(D

i
0

9)
0

I-I
CD

9)
C

t
(D

CD
CD

M
i

CD
CD

9)
CD

hi
C

t
H

-
C

t
(D

CD
CD

k
<

CL
)

CD
CD

9)
0

9)
H

-
CD

C
t

U)
CD

C
t

CD
;i

C
t

C
t

C)
hi

CD
0

ct
C

t
C

t
<

(1)
c-

t
0

ç-
t

c-
f

9)
0

$1
H

-
H

-
0

C
t

CD
CD

H
-

H
-

CD
C

t
CD

I-I
H

-
CD

H
H

i
CL

)
0

0
H

-
H

9)
M

i
0

CD
0

i-
0

U)
H

p
1

hi
S

‘-<
U)

CD
C

t
0

3
—

9)
CD

3
C

t
CD

C
f

CD
0

c
t

p
1

H
9)

Cl
)

i—I
9)

CD
H

-
H

-
CD

c-
f

9)
9)

‘<
H

9)
hi

H
-

H
-

C
t

CD
3

p
1

5
9)

0
CD

0
hI

c
t

CD
0

0
3

CD
3

M
i

9)
CD

CD
p
1

.0
hi

3
CD

b
CD

CD
‘t

i
M

i
C

t
H

CD
‘t

i
H

CD
‘-<

H
-

9)
0

C
t

C
t

0
C

t
H

-
k
<

3
CD

p
1

C
t

0
M

i
(Q

-<
0

hi
3

t
H

i-
CD

H
-

3
H

-
p

H
J

hi
H

-
0

9)
(-Q

3
H

p1
CD

><
S

CD
CD

Cl)
0

CD
‘t

i
b

CD
ç-

t
‘<

3
•

H
-

CD
CD

I-
0

CD
C

t
M

i
H

-
CD

0
hi

CD
0

hi
CD

H
-

CD
Cl

)
‘t

i
3

CD
9)

3
b

k
<

H
-

b
hi

t-
3

C
t

H
-

H
-

C
t

CD
-<

p1
0

Cl
)

9)
CD

—
0

3
H

-
C)

hi
9)

M
i

‘-<
U)

C
t

0
CD

c-
t

9)
0

hi
hi

C)
0

H
U

i
0

H
-

CD
hi

S
C

t
0

‘<
I-I

C
t

H
-

CD
b

p1
p1

0
I-

H
CD

CD
0

CD
CD

9)
9)

p1
‘

9)
J

CD
CD

p1
9)

9)
p1

H
U)

,p
h

i
I-

I
hi

CD
CD

CD
p1

0
k

<

9)
hi

‘t
i

9)
CD

U)
CD

M
i

p1
CD

hi
C

)
H

-
C)

-
p1

CD
CD

H
H

-
9)

‘t
i

0
9)

H
H

CD
3

U)
O

0
9)

U)
p1

9)
5

3
5

H
CD

C)
‘t

i
1’

i
I-

Q
CD

0
d

C
t

C
f

J
3

9)
C

t
CD

C
t

H
3

D
hi

ty
C

f
0

c-
f

CD
•

CD
CD

5
CD

H
H

-
H

-
9)

p1
‘-<

0
‘t

i
5

CD
b

0
—

‘t
i

CD
CD

CD
I

-
S

C)
9)

H
l

9)
CD

p
0

CD
9)

c
t

9)
hi

CD
M

i
H

hi
CD

CD
CD

CD
5

CD
(-Q

I-I
i

CD
C

f
H

-
C

f
hI

0
H

-
C

f
hi

CD
9)

0
9)

9)
CD

D
CD

‘t
i

p1
H

U
)

9)
p1

CD
b

-
k
<

C)
H

-
C)

0
CD

CD
9)

H
1Q

0
H

CD
0

C
t

9)
hi

0
C

t
9)

M
i

p1
9)

‘-<
C

f
hi

-1
0

CD
hi

‘d
CD

CD
hI

0
U

)
—

H
-

CD
C

f
H

0
M

i
C)

-
p1

9)
Q

CD
‘d

p1
H

-
CD

0
CD

CD
C

t
CD

CD
hi

0
0

H
9)

H
-

:i
5

hi
U)

0
C

t
0

9)
9)

CD
H

hi
CD

hi
H

C)
M

i
CD

CD
9)

CD
CD

C
f

h
9)

C
t

C)
U)

‘t
i

CD
U)

p1
H

Cl
)

CD
I-

I
H

-
3
’

C
f

p1
M

i
IX

D
CD

hi
p1

5
C

f
hi

CD
‘t

i
hi

CD
C

t
9)

hI
CD

CD
M

i
9)

CD
CD

I-
P

CD
H

-
b

CD
9)

CD
CD

hi
H

-
H

-
H

-
CD

M
i

C
t

C
t

0
Cl)

Cl
)

CD
0

CD
9)

I-
C)

9)
CD

0
M

i
CD

H
CD

0
9)

C
t

‘t
i

CD
p1

C
t

M
i

p1
H

-
p1

3
H

-
H

-
H

U
]

H
-

hi
hi

9)
‘<

3
CD

i
0

0
9)

M
i

U
)

H
H

H
I-Q

CD
0

CD
9)

C
t

‘<
hi

C
t

H
-

H
-

CD
H

-
H

CD
C

f
hi

0
CD

D
p1

C)
H

p1
CD

C
f

hi
H

CD
H

CD
b

CD
0

-
U

)
hi

CD
hi

p1
CD

p1
CD

0
U

)
9)

CD
0

CD
U

i



Page 6

1 Board’s decision and not to address any

2 preconceived notion or bias. I would also like to

3 take this opportunity to introduce to you four of

4 the Board’s summer interns. We have Ethan

5 Pressly, Vermont Law School, Kristen Carl --

6 sorry, Kristen, from DePaul. We have John Clark

7 from SIU, great law school, and Erica Yee from

8 Kent. Also a good law school. I happen to be

9 partial to some. Dr. Girard?

10 MR. GIRARD: Good morning. Welcome

11 to Hearing Day 51, is that right?

12 MS. TIPSORD: Mm-hmm.

13 MR. GIRARD: Hearing Day 51 in this

14 rulemaking. We appreciate all the time and effort

15 all the participants have put into this. We look

16 forward to the testimony and questions today.

17 Thank you.

18 MS. TIPSORD: With that, does anyone

19 have anything preliminarily? Great. Let’s have

20 Ms. Nemura sworn in and we’ll get her testimony.

21 WHEREUPON:

22 ADRIENNE NUMERA

23 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

24 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:
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1 MS. TIPSORD: Do you have a copy of

2 Ms. Nemura’s testimony to be admitted into the

3 record?

4 MR. ANDES: I do. So you want the

5 testimony and both sets of answers, is that right?

6 MS. TIPSORD: Yes.

7 MR. ANDES: All right.

8 MS. TIPSORD: Do you have those? If

9 you do, that’s great. We’ll mark them all at

10 once.

11 MR. ANDES: I have the testimony and

12 both sets of answers. There’s one attachment to

13 one of the sets of answers that I don’t have with

14 me. We had difficulty printing it out this

15 morning. I can have a copy sent over if you need

16 it.

17 MS. TIPSORD: Okay. That’s -- is

18 that the District’s report on dissolved oxygen?

19 MR. ANDES: Yes.

20 MS. TIPSORD: I thought I had a copy

21 of that one. I do have a copy of that. I have a

22 clean copy. So we’ll put that one in now.

23 MR. ANDES: Okay.

24 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no
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objection, we will mark the pre-filed testimony of

2 Adrienne D. Nemura as Exhibit 465. Seeing none,

3 it’s Exhibit 465.

4 (Document marked as Hearing

5 Exhibit No. 465 for

6 identification.)

7 MS. TIPSORD: And the pre-filed

8 responses to the TEPA’s questions, their first.

9 We’ll mark as Exhibit 466 if there’s no objection.

10 Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 466.

11 (Document marked as Hearing

12 Exhibit No. 466 for

‘3 identification.)

‘4 MS. TIPSORD: And, Fred, did this go

‘5 with the District or with the Agency?

16 MR. ANDES: Prairie Rivers

17 responses.

18 MS. TIPSORD: We’ll amend them then.

19 And then the answers to Prairie Rivers Network,

20 Sierra Club, we’ll mark as Exhibit 467 if there’s

21 no objection. Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 467.

22 (Document marked as Hearing

23 Exhibit No. 467 for

24 identification.)
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1 MS. TIPSORD: And the attachment to

2 those responses which is Monitoring and Research

3 Department Report Number 09-50 Continuous

4 Dissolved Oxygen Monitoring in the Deep Draft

5 Chicago Waterway System During 2008 dated August

6 2009 from the Metropolitan Water Reclamation

7 District of Greater Chicago will be marked as

S Exhibit 468 if there’s no objection. Seeing none,

9 it’s Exhibit 468.

10 (Document marked as Hearing

11 Exhibit No. 468 for

12 identification.)

13 MS. TIPSORD: And, Ms. Williams, or,

14 Ms. Diers?

15 MS. WILLIAMS: Fred, did you want to

16 put the proposed regulatory language as an exhibit

17 also before you reference it?

18 MR. ANDES: We can do that if

19 there’s going to be questions about that.

20 MS. TIPSORD: It has already been

21 marked as a public comment. So we can just refer

22 to that as a public comment number. It was not

23 initially marked as a public comment, but we

24 backed up and put it in.
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1 MS. WILLIAMS: Do you know the

2 number offhand?

3 MS. TIPSORD: Yes. PC 1031, since

4 it came in with the pre-filed answers, John just

5 included it and when I realized -- when I started

6 looking at pre-filed answers, I realized I hadn’t

7 put it in as a public comment because I figured

8 we’d be talking about it.

9 MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you. For the

10 record, PC 1031 is the District’s proposed aquatic

11 use and dissolved oxygen water quality standards

12 and implementation procedures filed with the Board

13 on June 17th, 2011. Just to be clear. If I have

14 a follow up on one of her answers, you’d like me

15 to read the question into the record and have her

16 read the pre-filed answer and then follow up?

17 MS. TIPSORD: Yes, I think that

18 makes the most sense.

19 MS. WILLIAMS: Good morning,

20 Ms. Nemura. Good to have you back.

21 THE WITNESS: Good morning.

22 EXAMINATION

23 BY MS. WILLIAMS

24 Q. I am going to get us started off
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1 dissolved oxygen levels?

2 A. No.

3 MR. ANDES: You mean you can’t tell

4 us what specific contributions?

5 THE WITNESS: Correct.

6 MR. ANDES: Can you discuss

7 generally what kinds of contributions they make?

8 THE WITNESS: Yes. When the

9 District analyzed the continuous dissolved oxygen

10 monitoring, or CDOM data, they looked at the

11 discharges of CSO’s and the pumping stations and

12 they did see dissolved oxygen impacts from these

13 other sources at low rainfall events and these

14 other sources would be significantly higher, in my

15 opinion, during larger rainfall events.

16 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

17 Q. So explain what you mean in low

18 rainfall events they saw an impact?

19 A. When there is rain, it takes a while

20 for the interceptors to fill up that would trigger

21 the gravity CSO’s and then it takes larger rains

22 when the Water Reclamation plants reach their

23 practical maximum flow and then the pump stations

24 need to operate.
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1 So even when you don’t have

2 CSO’s or pump station events you do see impacts of

3 other wet weather sources and based on general

4 knowledge of the Chicago Area Waterways you would

5 see significant impacts during the high flow

6 events.

7 For example, even when the

8 District did a hypothetical simulation of their

9 water quality model where they eliminated the

10 gravity CSO’s, you still had instances where

11 dissolved oxygen was significantly impacted by

12 other sources.

13 Q. So let’s talk about that. Will you

14 clarify what hypothetical simulation you’re

15 referring to and whether it’s in the record?

16 A. In my previous testimony, I

17 summarized results of the simulations that were

18 conducted for the District with their water

19 quality.

20 Q. Can you identify more specifically

21 where that is in the record?

22 MR. ANDES: In her previous --

23 BY MS. WILLIAIVIS:

24 Q. Are you saying you summarized that



Page 14

1 or you provided that information?

2 A. I provided that information in my

testimony.

4 Q. And which attachment?

5 MR. ANDES: I don’t think we have

6 that handy. We can provide that if you don’t --

7 MS. WILLIAMS: You’re saying you

8 don’t have the reference handy or you don’t know

9 whether it’s in the record at this time?

10 MR. ANDES: We know it’s in the

11 record. We just don’t know the specific

12 attachment to her previous testimony.

13 MS. WILLIAMS: Okay. If you can

14 find that at the break, that would be helpful

15 because it wasn’t clear to me.

16 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

17 Q. Can you tell us, Ms. Nemura, this

18 hypothetical simulation, did it eliminate pump

19 station discharges?

20 A. No.

21 Q. Why not?

22 A. The question that the District

23 wanted to address with the simulation was if CSO

24 discharges could be eliminated, would they be able
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Page 17

1 A. Dry weather criteria would be the

2 dissolved oxygen that is needed to protect the

3 aquatic like under conditions that are not

4 affected by wet weather sources.

5 MR. ANDES: Were you talking there

6 in terms of dry weather criteria about the IEPA’s

7 proposed criteria?

8 THE WITNESS: Correct.

9 MR. ANDES: In terms of gravity

10 CSO’s, let’s talk for a minute about what you mean

11 by that. Does that mean the several hundred CSO

12 discharge points on the CAWS other than the pump

13 stations?

14 THE WITNESS: Correct.

15 MR. ANDES: Do you believe it’s at

16 all feasible to eliminate every one of those

17 stations?

18 THE WITNESS: No.

19 MR. ANDES: Do you believe it’s

20 feasible to eliminate the pump station CSO’s?

21 THE WITNESS: No.

22 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

23 Q. Why not?

24 A. When it rains, there’s a tremendous



Page 18

1 amount of water that is funneled to the manmade

2 waterways and even if it were possible to somehow

3 eliminate or significantly reduce the impervious

4 area in the watershed that is receiving all this

5 rainfall, I can’t see what you would do with that

6 water.

7 Q. Have you studied the engineering

8 design of the Tunnel And Reservoir Project?

9 A. I have not.

10 Q. Do you know what -- I just want to

11 be clear because we don’t have the attachment in

12 front of us from your testimony. What dissolved

13 oxygen number did that hypothetical simulation

14 target?

15 A. It was the Illinois EPA proposed

16 criteria.

17 Q. And does that include 5.0 mg/L of

18 dissolved oxygen in certain waters?

19 A. I’d have to check.

20 MR. ANDES: It appears attachment

21 four to her previous testimony is what we’re

22 referring to. That’s the testimony that was filed

23 back in 2008.

24 MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you, Fred.



Page 19

1 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

2 Q. Let’s move onto question four. I

3 think I’ll be able to skip some of my follow ups

4 on that question four. Are there benefits to

5 elimination or treating CSO -- that’s not question

6 four. Sorry about that.

7 MR. ETTINGER: Sounded like a

8 particularly good question.

9 MS. WILLIAMS: I noticed there was a

10 misspelling in that.

11 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

12 Q. Question four. On page two of your

13 pre-filed testimony you state that, quote, it is

14 my professional opinion that a wet weather

15 provision needs to be included in the water

16 quality standards for protection of aquatic life

17 uses in the CAWS, end quote. How will a wet

18 weather provision help to protect aquatic life

19 uses in the CAWS?

20 A. Let me clarify. There are water

21 quality standards for protection of aquatic life

22 use. This provision needs to be included in the

23 standard because if there is no provision the

24 standards cannot be attained and standards need to
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Page 28

1 MS. WILLIAMS: I think she is

2 interpreting that study differently than he

3 testified so I would like to clarify her

4 interpretation of the study. I don’t think I’m

5 going to ask her all the questions I asked

6 Mr. Bell. That was a long day.

7 MR. ANDES: I assume you’re not

8 going to ask her any of the questions you asked

9 Mr. Bell because that would be repetitive.

10 MS. WILLIAMS: I can repeat the

11 question if you want.

12 MS. TIPSORD: Before we do that,

13 let’s be clear because we are starting fresh with

14 a new transcript. We’re talking about the CAWS

‘5 habitat study done by Limnotech when we talk about

16 the study and habitat study just for purposes of

17 the record.

18 MS. WILLIAMS: The Habitat

19 Evaluation Report. There’s a Habitat Evaluation

20 Report and a Habitat Improvement Report and I’m

21 referring to the Habitat Evaluation Report, is

22 that the one you’re referring to?

23 THE WITNESS: Yes.

24 MS. TIPSORD: From Limnotech. Ask
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Page 42

1 to be supportive of their limited ecological

2 function and transient -- and used by transient

3 aquatic communities must be preserved.

4 MR. ANDES: So if --

5 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

6 Q. What is a transient aquatic

7 community?

8 A. It means that the fish may at times

9 swim into these segments, but they don’t stay

10 within that segment on a routine basis because

11 take, for example, Bubbly Creek where its subject

12 to rapid changing functions or changing conditions

13 if the fish were to hang out in Bubbly Creek

14 during some of these events, there more than

15 likely would be fish kills.

16 MR. ANDES: But they don’t actually

17 hang out there?

18 THE WITNESS: Correct.

19 MR. ANDES: And if you had a

20 situation where there were adverse impacts such

21 that the limiting current functions weren’t

22 supported or the limited fish community right now

23 were not supported or adversely effected so your

24 reading of that would be a violation of this
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Page 45

1 for this proceeding?

2 MR. ANDES: Can you clarify what you

3 mean by study?

4 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

5 Q. Any way. Was habitat data,

6 biological data, chemical data studied in any way?

7 A. Ms. Wasik’s testimony included

8 information about why the segments are different

9 from category one or category two waters.

10 Q. I agree, but I think that testimony

11 also indicated those were not studied. So I’m

12 trying to see if you can help me understand how we

13 will justify this lower use category for waters

‘4 that have not been studied, if you know?

15 MR. ANDES: Let me see if I can

16 expand the net.

MS. WILLIAMS: Can she answer first

18 or no?

19 MR. ANDES: Go ahead.

20 BY THE WITNESS:

21 A. Can you repeat your question,

22 please?

23 MS. WILLIAMS: Steven, can you read

24 it back?
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Page 47

1 Calumet River, C, North Branch Canal. Can you

2 tell us where that is?

3 A. The Collateral Channel is across the

4 river from Bubbly Creek along the Chicago Sanitary

5 and Ship Canal just south of Bubbly Creek.

6 Q. That might help. That might merit

7 some clarification at some point. Is there any

8 map that identifies the other off channel slips

9 that are referred to in this last item?

10 A. There are maps within specifics. I

11 would have to defer to the District.

12 MR. ETTINGER: I think I put in an

13 exhibit at the last hearing that had proposed for

14 a number of those.

15 MS. WILLIAMS: Have you looked at

16 all --

17 MR. ANDES: I’m sorry. I can’t hear

18 anything --

19 MR. ETTINGER: You’ll recall we put

20 in some documents that I think originated with the

21 wetlands initiative that I got from the Corps of

22 Engineers that contain proposals from many of

23 those waterbodies and identified them in the

24 process.
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Page 56

1 monitoring is mandatory to assess the wet weather

2 limited use hours and I described the District’s

3 2011 monitoring program in my testimony. Changes

4 may need to be made to the program for a number of

5 reasons including technical reasons (biofouling,

6 navigational disturbance, et cetera) or safety

7 reasons (if location is contributing to

8 work-related injuries during

9 deployment/retrieval)

10 In the event that the District

11 were to propose a change to the program, Illinois

12 EPA should be notified and given an opportunity to

13 approve the change before it was implemented.

14 Q. What happens if EPA objects?

15 MR. ANDES: Are you speaking of US

16 EPA or Illinois EPA?

17 MS. WILLIAMS: I’m sorry.

18 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

19 Q. What happens if Illinois EPA

20 objects?

21 A. Objects to what?

22 Q. The change in the program.

23 A. I believe that the District and the

24 Agency would need to discuss the objection and
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1 and you have established a sufficient record and

2 other information suggests that that monitor may

3 be redundant with another monitor so trying to

4 mandate the number and locations of these monitors

5 might not be in the Agency’s interest.

6 Q. So the answer is no?

7 A. Correct.

8 MR. ANDES: The proposal that has

9 been submitted includes CDOM stations in each

10 reach other than Bubbly Creek, am I correct?

11 THE WITNESS: And the Chicago River.

12 MR. ANDES: And you would expect

13 that you would continue to need some CDOM stations

14 in each of these reaches, am I right?

15 THE WITNESS: Yes.

16 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

17 Q. Where in the proposal does it have

18 that?

19 A. For example, now the District -- the

20 District has monitoring out in the system now and

21 that was included in a letter to the Agency and in

22 my testimony I described that if the District

23 wanted to make modifications to that program,

24 including discontinuing a station or perhaps
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1 adding a new station, they would notify Illinois

2 EPA at least 60 days in advance of that change to

3 give the Agency opportunity to comment or object.

4 Q. And if the Agency objects, they

5 can’t implement the change, correct?

6 A. I couldn’t hear you.

7 Q. If the Agency objects, they can’t

8 implement the change, correct?

9 A. That would be my understanding.

10 Q. Question 22, is the rain gauge

11 network you describe in your testimony a mandatory

12 component of the wet weather limited use proposal?

13 A. The District would need to continue

14 to operate a rain gauge network as they have been

15 doing for other purposes. I don’t think it would

16 be appropriate for someone to mandate where rain

17 gauges should be located. As long as they, the

18 District, had gauges that could be considered

19 representative for interpreting the data at each

20 continuous dissolved oxygen monitoring station, I

21 believe this is suspicion. The District could,

22 however, notify the Agency about changes to its

23 rainfall monitoring program.

24 Q. How would that initial determination
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Page 68

1 rigorous and I’m sure they would be happy to

2 provide those procedures, you know, in detail.

3 MS. TIPSORD: I just want to

4 clarify. You talked about the continuous

5 dissolved oxygen monitoring report. Is that, for

6 example, August 2009, the Exhibit 468?

7 THE WITNESS: Yes.

8 BY MS. WILLIAIVIS:

9 Q. My technical advisors tell me your

10 answer was focused on the QAQC of the use of the

11 monitors, how you take the samples, how you

12 monitor. What about the QAQC for the data once

13 it’s been downloaded and knowing whether you’re

14 going to be able to use it or not, what procedures

15 do they use for that?

16 A. They have procedures that they

17 follow when they evaluate the raw preliminary data

18 and then they will either choose to throw that

19 data out or to include it in the specific details.

20 I would have to defer to the District.

21 Q. Do you know where they got. their

22 QAQC?

23 MR. ANDES: You could ask Ms. Wasik.

24 She could probably answer that.
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Page 71

1 MS. WILLIAMS: Just while we have

2 Jennifer real quick one really quick thing I was

3 curious about from the table that we’ve been

4 referring to.

5 MR. ANDES: Which table is that?

6 I’m sorry.

7 MS. WILLIAMS: Table 7. Is there

8 something wrong at the Route 83 station?

9 MS. WASIIK: Which table is this?

10 MS. WILLIAMS: Table 7 comparison of

11 CDOM data for 2006.

12 MS. WASIK: In my testimony?

13 MS. TIPSORD: On page 15 of the

14 pre-filed testimony.

15 MS. WILLIAMS: That table shows that

16 station had 6,899 total hours which is quite a bit

17 less than any of the others.

18 MS. WASIK: This is Route 83 on the

19 chicago Sanitary and Ship canal?

20 MS. WILLIAMS: I think so, but it’s

21 not totally clear to me. It is.

22 MS. WASIK: This is one of the Suns

23 that I believe is from January of 2011 --

24 THE COURT REPORTER: Louder, please,
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Page 76

1 of the 2001 to 2008 continuous dissolved oxygen

2 monitoring stations that had been in operation and

3 I evaluated all of those for the category one and

4 category two waters. So, in 2006, on Table 7 of

5 page 15 of my testimony there were 16 monitors for

6 the category one and category two waters that were

7 operational in 2006. Table 4 on page ten of my

8 testimony says based on the District’s current

9 network of CDOM stations which ones fall in which

10 segments and that’s what is shown in Table 4.

11 Q. When you looked -- in the initial

12 step of the process, when you looked at the data

13 from the eight from the different stations, you

14 didn’t look at any stations on South Fork of the

15 South Branch of the Chicago River, correct?

16 A. No.

17 Q. Question 31 --

18 MS. TIPSORD: You know what,

19 Ms. Williams. We’ve been at this a couple of

20 hours and it is lunchtime. I know we’re getting

21 close to being done with you, but let’s go ahead

22 and take an hour for lunch and we’ll come back and

23 finish with the Agency.

24
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1 location you can violate the DO criteria because

2 that would allow you to, perhaps, have DO

3 violations during dry weather versus wet weather

4 and what we’re trying to do is say we know the

5 uses during wet weather at that location are going

6 to be different. The fish are going to either

7 avoid or tolerate the low DO levels that occur

8 during wet weather.

9 So what we’re trying to say is

10 the District could be eligible to apply that wet

11 weather limited use, you know, X percentage of the

12 year, but we want to narrow it down when -- and

13 report when do they actually need to use that. So

14 in subsequent reports like right now in my

15 testimony in Table 7 the column this says wet

16 hours below the water quality criterion wet

17 weather limited use excluded in 2006 it ranged

18 from 0 to 2.4 percent.

19 Q. That’s a lot lower than 10?

20 A. Right.

21 Q. Couldn’t you set a number, though,

22 that would more accurately model something like

23 that?

24 A. Well, if you look at Table 6 which
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1 about half of the hours would fall into this

2 category of you’ve had a wet weather event greater

3 than half an inch?

4 A. 0.25 inches.

5 Q. So about half the hours would fall

6 into the category of greater than 0.25 inches of

7 rain have occurred or occurred -- or two to six

8 days following that rain?

9 A. Right, and that’s going to vary year

10 to year depending on whether you had below or

11 above normal precipitation because wet weather is

12 complex and cannot meet the goal.

13 Q. And those occur mostly in the summer

14 then based on your testimony? You wouldn’t have

15 it as much in the winter?

16 A. No, they occur year around.

17 Q. But snowfall is not considered a wet

18 weather trigger event, correct?

19 A. The District’s rain gauges do not

20 report -- you can’t anticipate when snowfall

21 occurs. It lays on the ground until it warms up

22 enough for it to melt and runoff into the storm

23 sewers or the combined sewers. So by using the

24 rain gauge data, you can’t ascertain those snow
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1 period. All we’re doing is saying you’re eligible

2 for the wet weather limited use. Let’s just

3 report of those 72 hours how many were greater

4 than 4.0 or 5.0 mg/L and how many were below 4.0

5 or 5.0 mg/L and, if you wanted, the District could

6 spit out statistics, you know, on what levels of

7 DO were there.

8 MR. ETTINGER: The fact that you’ve

9 got this allowance doesn’t mean you have to use

10 it?

11 THE WITNESS: Correct.

12 MR. ETTINGER: So it may be that, in

13 fact, because you -- I like one as a number, it’s

14 easy, one and six. So I have one inch of rain and

15 I have six days. It may, in fact, be that I’m

16 only going to violate -- or it may happen that on

17 a particular station it will come to pass that I

18 will only violate one or two of those days, is

19 that possible?

20 THE WITNESS: Then your DO would be

21 less than 4.0 or 5.0.

22 MR. ETTINGER: Yes, that the DO

23 would not go down that --

24 THE WITNESS: Correct.
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1 MR. ETTINGER: It turns out you

2 didn’t need to have it for the full six days.

3 THE WITNESS: Correct.

4 MR. ETTINGER: So Table 7 is giving

5 us an estimate as to how much time -- I’m sorry.

6 How much time you will need, but it’s not giving

7 us an estimate as to how much time you’ll get in

8 terms of an allowance from the dissolved oxygen

9 standard?

10 THE WITNESS: We could provide those

11 statistics.

12 MR. ETTINGER: The way to do that

13 would be just to look at weather data, right?

14 THE WITNESS: Correct.

15 MR. ETTINGER: Because any day in

16 which we’ve got an inch of rain we know that the

17 following six days were Scott-free.

18 THE WITNESS: Yes.

19 MR. ETTINGER: Okay.

20 MR. ANDES: You didn’t say yes to

21 Scott-free?

22 THE WITNESS: No.

23 MR. ETTINGER: Okay. Maybe it’s

24 Irish-free.
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1 MR. ANDES: Isn’t the issue not to

2 be imputing any group if you can clarify what that

3 means is that during those six days you would then

4 review the data to determine which hours were

5 below the DO criteria and, therefore, needed

6 application of the limited use?

7 THE WITNESS: Correct.

8 MR. ETTINGER: Obviously, if you

9 don’t need it, then it didn’t make any difference,

10 but I don’t think the Water Reclamation District

11 is this clever or wanted to be this clever, but

12 hypothetically I suppose if you had your six days

13 you could release all your stored BOD in order to

14 take use of the six days, but I’m not going to

15 accuse them of that, but the point is you’ve got

16 six days whether you use it or not.

17 THE WITNESS: The way the District

18 operates their system, in my opinion, this wet

19 weather limited use which is crafted around how

20 they’ve been, you know, operating the system over

21 the last seven to eight years and even before that

22 it doesn’t allow them somehow to get away with

23 anything by, you know, if theoretically they could

24 somehow change how they operate. They’re still --
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1 they still have to look at, you know, in terms of

2 how they operate their CSO pump stations, which is

3 if the plants can take additional wet weather flow

4 they’re supposed to send it to the plant as

5 opposed to letting it go out the pump station.

6 MR. ETTINGER: Is this based upon

7 your study of the NPDES permits? If you changed

8 the standards, wouldn’t we be able to change the

9 permits so they’re complying with the revised

10 water quality standards?

11 THE WITNESS: They wouldn’t need to

12 revise their operating procedures when -- if this

13 wet weather limited use was proposed because the

14 operation of the CSO facilities is governed under

15 the CSO control policy which requires that the

16 District comply with the nine minimum controls

17 which requires that they maximize the treatment of

18 wet weather flow at the water reclamation plants

19 and hence the terminology maximum proximal flow.

20 MR. ETTINGER: lnd you’ve studied

21 how -- you’ve studied MWRD NPDES permits and you

22 know those terms on the nine minimum controls are

23 interpreted that way in this permit?

24 THE WITNESS: I have reviewed the
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1 District’s permit. I have provided training for

2 US EPA on the CSO policy and EPA’S guidance

3 document which discuss how the policy should be

4 implemented and it’s my understanding that by

5 adopting this wet weather limited use that the

6 District would not change how they operate things

7 because they could -- that would raise questions

8 as to whether they are complying with the

9 specification of the nine minimum controls.

10 MR. ETTINGER: Are you aware of the

11 District ever taking a position in permit

12 negotiations that because of the TARP system it

13 did not need to comply with other portions of the

14 nine minimum controls?

15 THE WITNESS: I’m not aware of that.

16 MR. ETTINGER: And that would be a

17 silly position in your view.

18 THE WITNESS: I’m not aware of what

19 they said or haven’t said.

20 MR. ETTINGER: Thank you.

21 MS. DEXTER: Can I ask one follow up

22 on this topic? When you were analyzing this data

23 for Table 7 or otherwise, did you assess how often

24 the District would have needed to use all of those
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Page 98

1 and down and up and down?

2 A. Yes.

3 Q. The last question I have is a quick

4 clarification. On the last page of your answers,

5 you identify an attachment to figure one. I don’t

6 know -- did everyone else have that? I don’t

7 think I had that attachment. If I’m the only one,

8 apologize.

9 MS. TIPSORD: Actually, I don’t see

10 it with the stuff that I printed off from the web

11 either.

12 MR. ANDES: Well, we can certainly

13 introduce it. I have it in my copy.

14 THE WITNESS: I had it in what you

15 filed as well.

16 MS. TIPSORD: Yes, but I printed

17 right off from what the clerk’s office had.

18 MS. WILLIAMS: And I printed from

19 off the disc.

20 MR. ANDES: Okay.

21 MS. TIPSORD: It appears to have not

22 made it into the electronic version. Off the

23 record.

24



Page 99

1 (Whereupon, a discussion was had

2 off the record.)

3 MR. ANDES: It’s titled Figure 1

4 Procedures for Calculating Compliance with

5 Dissolved Oxygen Standards in the CAWS.

6 MS. WILLIAMS: Can I see it? Is

7 that okay, Marie?

8 MS. TIPSORD: Mm-hmm.

9 MR. ANDES: Ms. Nemura can certainly

10 walk that through.

11 MS. WILLIAMS: Is this in reference

12 to question 16? Is that what this is?

13 MR. ANDES: It’s in reference to a

14 later question.

15 THE WITNESS: Yes.

16 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

17 Q. This is your exhibit to show that

18 it’s not too complicated, right?

19 A. Yes.

20 MS. WILLIAMS: That’s all I have.

21 Thank you.

22 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no

23 objection, we will mark this as Figure 1

24 Procedures for Calculating Compliance with



Page 100

1 Dissolved Oxygen Standards in the CAWS as Exhibit

2 469. Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 469.

3 (Document marked as Hearing

4 Exhibit No. 469 for

5 identification.)

6 MS. WILLIAMS: Marie, would you mind

7 asking John to post that or if Fred wants to get

8 ittous?

9 MR. ANDES: We can send it to you.

10 It’s also worth noting that the answer to number

11 16 actually -- the answer to 16 actually lays out

12 the same six steps. So it’s just showing it in a

13 more visual format, but the answer to 16 does

14 layout all six steps that were involved.

15 MS. TIPSORD: But John can scan

16 these easily.

17 MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you.

18 (Whereupon, a break was taken

19 after which the following

20 proceedings were had.)

21 EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. ETTINGER

23 Q. Let’s start with three. On page two

24 of your testimony, you state that it is not
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1 we could send it to the sewage treatment plant?

2 A. Theoretically, yes.

3 Q. Okay. So if a community came to you

4 and said “We have a problem with CSO’s causing

5 dissolved oxygen sags,” you wouldn’t just say

6 “Build a deep tunnel or quit,” right?

7 A. Well, I’m not an architectural -- I

8 don’t work for an AE firm so they wouldn’t ask me

9 that question.

10 MS. ALEXANDER: Yes. This is Ann

11 Alexander for the Natural Resources Defense

12 Council.

13 Are you familiar with the

14 concept of green infrastructure?

15 THE WITNESS: I am.

16 MS. ALEXANDER: Did you consider in

17 your analysis the possibility that green

18 infrastructure systems could further reduce CSO

19 discharges in this system?

20 THE WITNESS: Green infrastructure

21 may have a role in further reducing CSO

22 discharges.

23 MS. ALEXANDER: Do you have a view

24 as to whether or not use of green infrastructure
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1 in sufficient quantities could substantially

2 reduce any CSO discharges that would remain

3 following the completion of TARP?

4 THE WITNESS: It would surprise me.

5 MS. ALEXANDER: Why would it

6 surprise you?

7 THE WITNESS: Green infrastructure

8 is most successful in areas that have relatively

9 large tracks of land that would be changed from

10 their impervious nature to a more pervious nature

11 or there are sufficiently sandy soils that would

12 allow you to infiltrate a lot of storm water that

13 you captured.

14 We do have clients in Washington

15 DC, for example, where we did an extensive

16 analysis of the potential for green infrastructure

17 to reduce CSO discharges and from CSO basin to CSO

18 basin it ranged from maybe a 5 percent reduction

19 in CSO to a little over 20 percent, which is

20 helpful, but does not get you all the way there

21 towards substantially reducing the CSO.

22 MS. ALEXANDER: Are you familiar

23 with any analysis that has been done specifically

24 in the Chicago region regarding the potential of
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1 use would be needed less and would then be

2 triggered less?

3 THE WITNESS: Yes.

4 MR. ANDES: But you believe that it

5 would still be necessary in some circumstances?

6 THE WITNESS: Yes.

7 MR. ANDES: Now, let me follow up on

8 one other issue. We talked about feasible

9 treatment alternatives. What treatment

10 alternative would you generally use at, say, a

11 waste water treatment plant to address dissolved

12 oxygen issues?

13 THE WITNESS: You would have primary

14 clarification. You would have enhanced

15 nitrification and you would -- if that was

16 insufficient, you could provide additional filters

17 or some sort of biological conversion.

18 MR. ANDES: Is biological treatment

19 generally a part of what you have at a waste water

20 treatment plant?

21 THE WITNESS: Yes.

22 MR. ANDES: Would you be able to do

23 that kind of system that you just described in

24 individual CSO outfalls around the City of
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1 Chicago?

2 THE WITNESS: No.

3 MR. ANDES: Why not?

4 THE WITNESS: Because you need space

5 and you need sufficient space to allow time for

6 the biological process to work.

7 MR. ANDES: Are there also issues in

8 terms of treating dilute streams versus the

9 streams you would ordinarily have at a waste water

10 treatment plant?

11 THE WITNESS: Yes. The microbes

12 that are able to breakdown the organic matter that

13 contributes to the oxygen demand require a certain

14 amount of food as in ways to be able to function.

15 MR. ANDES: Do you have that when

16 you’re dealing with dilute wet weather streams?

17 THE WITNESS: No.

18 MR. ANDES: Thank you.

19 MS. TIPSORD: Ms. Myers-Glen?

20 MS. MEYERS-GLEN: I was just --

21 MS. TIPSORD: Identify yourself for

22 the record, please.

23 MS. MEYERS-GLEN: My name is Stacy

24 Meyers-Glen and I’m with Openlands. As far as the
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1 effectiveness of green infrastructure, are you

2 aware of MWRD’s efforts --

3 MS. TIPSORD: We lost you. There

4 was noise in the background.

5 MS. MEYERS-GLEN: The Cook County

6 Watershed Management Ordinance is an effort by

7 MWRD to update their storm water standards for the

8 first time in 30 years. Are you aware of the

9 volume controls that they’re proposing to

10 implement, hopefully will be passing soon, to

11 capture the first inch of rainfall using green

12 infrastructure?

13 THE WITNESS: Not in detail.

14 MS. MEYERS-GLEN: And you mentioned

15 roadway runoff, right? Are you aware that the

16 Illinois State Toll Highway Authority has a push

17 right now to incorporate green infrastructure

18 practices all along the highways to start

19 capturing runoff?

20 THE WITNESS: No.

21 MS. MEYERS-GLEN: Okay.

22 THE WITNESS: But those initiatives

23 don’t change my general opinion that it will

24 take -- that there will still be events where you
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1 District’s proposal, the last two MS4’s, for

2 example, isn’t there a provision indicating that

3 they will have to comply with all other

4 requirements to ensure that they can use the wet

5 weather limited use provision?

6 THE WITNESS: Yes.

7 MR. ANDES: That will include

8 maximum extent practicable requirements under the

9 MS4 program and any other conditions imposed in

10 the storm water regulations?

11 THE WITNESS: Yes.

12 MR. ANDES: Is EPA proposing to make

13 those regulations more stringent?

14 THE WITNESS: Yes.

15 MR. ANDES: So all those conditions

16 would continue to apply?

17 THE WITNESS: Yes.

18 BY MR. ETTINGER:

19 Q. All the technology based conditions

20 would continue to apply including the nine minimum

21 controls which would be fully applicable to the

22 Water Reclamation District whether or not it’s

23 building a TARP system?

24 A. Whatever is required under the
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permit would still be in effect.

2 Q. But do you know what’s required

3 under the permit? Are they required to do all of

the things that are required generally under nine

5 minimum controls of other cities?

6 A. Yes, and they are also required to

7 do more than what is required under the nine

8 minimum controls in terms of operating the

9 continuous dissolved oxygen monitoring network and

10 providing reporting.

11 Q. And you would recommend that all of

12 those main things be maintained in their permits

13 in the future?

14 A. Yes.

15 Q. Is there -- four, are there benefits

16 to elimination or treating CSO’s in addition to

17 reducing the effect of CSO’s on dissolved oxygen

18 levels?

19 A. Possibly, but treatment of CSO’s to

20 reduce the biochemical oxygen demand would not

21 necessarily reduce bacteria.

22 Q. What sorts of pollutants can come

23 out of CSO’s?

24 A. Total suspended solids, metals.
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1 MR. ANDES: Bacteria?

2 BY THE WITNESS:

3 A. Bacteria.

4 BY MR. ETTINGER:

5 Q. Endocrine disrupters?

6 MR. ANDES: Do you want to define

7 what you’re talking about with that term?

8 MR. ETTINGER: I think she knows.

MR. ANDES: For the record, let’s

10 just be clear. Before she answers the question,

11 her understanding of that phrase may be different

12 than yours.

13 BY MR. ETTINGER:

14 Q. Do you know what the endocrine

15 disrupting chemicals are?

16 A. Ido.

17 Q. What are they?

18 A. They are a suite of contaminants

19 that can mimic the body’s hormone systems and

20 cause problems for aquatic life and other animals.

21 Q. Are endocrine disrupting chemicals

22 sometimes present in CSO’s?

23 A. Whether they are present in

24 sufficient quantity to create a water quality
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1 BY MR. ETTINGER:

2 Q. It’s actually the primary treatment

3 used by coal mines.

4 MR. ANDES: So the coal mines are a

5 good example?

6 MR. ETTINGER: They’ll tell you it’s

7 better than nothing and that’s the question here.

8 BY MR. ETTINGER:

9 Q. Is it feasible to do things other

10 than nothing?

11 MR. ANDES: Can I ask would you

12 usually find for CSO’s in the Chicago area you

13 would have enough room as compared to a coal

14 mining operation to locate settling ponds?

15 THE WITNESS: I don’t know how that

16 would work.

17 BY MR. ETTINGER:

18 Q. Do you know what the census figures

19 are in the Chicago area as the change of

20 population in the City of Chicago over the last

21 ten years?

22 MR. ANDES: That leaves room for

23 more settling ponds?

24 MR. ETTINGER: Probably.
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1 BY MR. ETTINGER:

2 Q. Are you aware of the census figures?

3 A. No.

4 Q. I’m going to skip five. What is

5 your understanding of when the TARP will be

6 completed?

7 A. I believe that based on the most

8 recent information (Exhibit 565 that the Board

9 filed on January 3rd, 2011) TARP is currently

10 scheduled to be completed in 2029.

11 Q. Are you aware of any legal

12 requirements that it be scheduled in 2029?

13 A. No.

14 Q. You --

15 MR. ANDES: You don’t know one way

16 or the other?

17 THE WITNESS: No.

18 MS. TIPSORD: I need to ask a point

19 of clarification. You refer to Exhibit 565. We

20 don’t have 565 exhibits yet.

21 THE WITNESS: My apologies.

22 MS. TIPSORD: Public Comment 565.

23 MR. ANDES: Yes.

24 THE WITNESS: Yes. I’m sorry.
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1 to build a TARP if there was no dissolved oxygen

2 level scheduled?

3 A. I don’t know the answer to that

4 question.

5 Q. Would there be a little requirement

6 that TARP be completed, but for the fact under the

7 current situation the discharges by the

8 Metropolitan Water District are causing violations

9 of the dissolved oxygen standards?

10 A. I’m not aware of the District’s

11 situation in terms of negotiations with the EPA.

12 MR. ANDES: Is TARP also being built

13 to your understanding for other reasons such as

14 flood control?

15 THE WITNESS: Yes.

16 BY MR. ETTINGER:

17 Q. Is it legally required to build the

18 TARP for flood control?

19 A. I’m not aware.

20 Q. Is there any set schedule now

21 driving the completion of TARP as a matter of law?

22 A. I’m not aware.

23 Q. So if we take away legal

24 requirements which now drive the District to
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1 complete TARP, why do you think it will happen?

2 A. There’s a lot of inertia.

3 Q. That’s sort of been true.

4 MR. ANDES: Is there also anything

5 to do with flood control?

6 THE WITNESS: Yes.

7 MR. ANDES: Is it required under

8 their permit for reasons having nothing to do with

9 dissolved oxygen control?

10 THE WITNESS: I can’t answer that.

11 MR. ANDES: Okay.

12 BY MR. ETTINGER:

13 Q. I’m going to skip to ten.

14 MR. ANDES: One other question. Is

15 it your understanding that it is part of the

16 District’s method of complying with the CSO

17 policy?

18 THE WITNESS: Yes.

19 MR. ANDES: Which is incorporated in

20 the Clean Water Act as a requirement?

21 THE WITNESS: Yes.

22 MR. ANDES: Does the CSO policy have

23 anything to do with the dissolved oxygen or does

24 it have --
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1 THE WITNESS: Potentially.

2 MR. ANDES: It deals primarily with

3 what parameter?

4 THE WITNESS: It deals primarily

5 with the capture and treatment of CSO.

6 MR. ANDES: Does that address

7 primarily bacterial issues?

8 THE WITNESS: Yes.

9 MR. ANDES: So that’s the basis for

10 the requirements at the current time.

11 THE WITNESS: Yes.

12 MR. ANDES: Is there any proposal to

‘3 eliminate the CSO policy?

THE WITNESS: No. In fact, it’s

15 incorporated into the Clean Water Act.

16 MR. ANDES: Okay.

17 MS. WILLIAMS: Can I follow up real

18 quick? Are you saying -- based on how you

19 answered Fred’s questions I wanted to follow up

20 because I was a little surprised. If you worked

21 with someone who had gone to the UAA to try to say

22 there’s no recreational activity occurring in a

23 given waterbody, does that mean they don’t have to

24 follow the CSO long-term control plan, they don’t
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1 have recreational activity occurring?

2 THE WITNESS: The CSO control policy

3 requires permittees with combined sewer overflows

4 to fully implement the nine member controls.

5 They are then required to

6 evaluate whether water quality standards can be

7 violated and in doing that evaluation they can

8 either go with the presumption approach, which is,

9 say, 85 percent capture of the CSO to convince the

10 Agency, specifically the Agency’s permit writer,

11 that by meeting that presumption approach, water

12 quality standards will not be violated.

13 MR. ANDES: If I can interrupt you

14 for a moment. Is that all part of developing a

15 long-term control plan?

16 THE WITNESS: Yes. The evaluation

17 of picking a presumption or a demonstration

18 approach is in terms of developing a long-term

19 control plan.

20 MS. WILLIAMS: Do you want to finish

21 after the presumptive approach?

22 THE WITNESS: Yes. Or they can

23 choose a demonstration approach where they collect

24 water quality data. They do water quality
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Page 133

1 2006, you know, as much as 50 percent of the time

2 if not more.

3 BY MR. ETTINGER:

4 Q. So whatever half of 365 is, is the

5 number of days that were potentially subject to no

6 dissolved oxygen standard? It turns out you

7 didn’t need it all, but -- what is half of 365?

8 190 days you could have had dissolved oxygen

9 standards of zero in the entire system under this

10 rule and it would have been legal?

11 A. I don’t see where you’re drawing

12 that conclusion.

13 Q. I’m applying 50 percent to 365. My

14 math is not up to that, but I’m told half of

15 365 --

16 MS. MOORE: 182.

17 BY MR. ETTINGER:

18 Q. 182. I rely on a very reliable

19 source. 182. If 50 percent of the days are

20 subject to the standard, then 182 days you could

21 have had no dissolved oxygen in the system and it

22 would have been legal under the proposed rule?

23 A. How could you have that? Tell me

24 what the District would do in terms of changing
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Page 138

1 Q. Could it be that there are some

2 segments of the CAWS in which we could meet water

3 quality standards using some of the equipment that

4 was analyzed by Dr. Zenz?

5 MR. ANDES: Are you talking about a

6 hundred percent of the time?

7 MR. ETTINGER: I’ll leave my

8 question as it is. If you want to ask the hundred

9 percent question later, you can.

10 BY THE WITNESS:

11 A. There may be some locations where

12 you could meet the DO criteria during the

13 simulated periods, but as I said, the wet

14 conditions in the CAWS are complex and vary year

15 to year and, but there are also some locations

16 where when you apply more technology you can’t get

17 the dissolved oxygen to improve during wet

18 weather.

19 BY MR. ETTINGER:

20 Q. Have you analyzed where those

21 locations might be?

22 A. I had evaluated those as part of the

23 team when we were looking at how you do this. The

24 last simulations were conducted by Dr. Melching
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1 District?

2 A. I have reviewed reports that

3 document the number of CSO’s that discharge to

4 each segment. I haven’t spent the time to try to

5 determine the difference between those operated by

6 the City of Chicago and the District.

7 Q. Have you studied as to any of them

8 on an individual basis whether they could be

9 lessened or eliminated through either green

10 infrastructure or some other type technology?

11 A. No.

12 Q. Questions one and two here are a

13 little messy. I think I have to ask them both,

14 but my question is really to one just for the

15 benefit of two. One, has any state approved

16 criteria that allowed DO levels to fall below 1.25

17 mg/L?

18 MS. TIPSORD: This is question one

19 under ——

20 MR. ETTINGER: This is question one

21 under Subdocket D.

22 BY THE WITNESS:

23 A. The Chesapeake Bay criteria includes

24 a 1.0 mg/L minimum criterion for certain waters.
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1 limited by a percentage basis?

2 MR. ANDES: Are you going to

3 introduce evidence of that?

4 MR. ETTINGER: Later.

5 MR. ANDES: So you’re going to make

6 her answer the question without introducing the

evidence?

8 MR. ETTINGER: I’m asking her a

9 question. If she doesn’t know the answer to the

10 question, she has a pretty simple response.

11 BY THE WITNESS:

12 A. Then, I can’t answer your question.

13 BY MR. ETTINGER:

14 Q. Thank you. We go on. Has US EPA

15 ever approved the state standard that allowed DO

16 levels to fall below 1.25 mg/L?

17 A. Again, US EPA adopted the Chesapeake

18 Bay criteria.

19 MR. ANDES: Those were adopted by US

20 EPA?

21 THE WITNESS: Yes.

22 BY MR. ETTINGER:

23 Q. What document did they adopt it in?

24 A. It’s the Chesapeake Bay criteria
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1 typical year and how the District’s proposal would

2 apply? And if you can walk us through that

3 particularly with relation to --

4 MR. ETTINGER: Do we really have to

5 go over this yet again, Fred?

6 MS. WILLIAMS: I’m going to object

7 to the typical year.

8 MR. ANDES: A particular year. And

9 if you can walk us through exactly how the

10 District would calculate compliance in this

11 particular year and determine how often it would

12 use the wet weather limited use?

13 THE WITNESS: Can I have the chart?

14 It was attached to the testimony. First, the

15 District would gather all of the CDOM data and all

16 of the rainfall data and they would put each

17 hourly measurement of dissolved oxygen in either

18 the dry weather value or a wet weather value and

19 the wet weather value would be based on the wet

20 weather limited use trigger that is proposed.

21 Then, they would look at -- so that includes in

22 the count of hours in the table you can see the

23 total dry values and the total wet hourly values.

24 Then, they would evaluate the
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1 MR. ANDES: Those numbers are

2 around — —

3 THE WITNESS: Around 50 -- 50, 55

4 percent of the time. And then, finally, you would

5 look at the periods where you could apply the wet

6 weather limited use and it was greater -- or it

7 was less than the water quality criterion and

8 those would be the hours where you would actually

9 be applying for the wet weather limited use.

10 MR. ANDES: And the range of

11 percentages for that particular year would be

12 what?

13 THE WITNESS: Zero to six percent of

14 the time.

15 MR. ANDES: In those segments, you

16 would actually use the wet weather use more than

17 six percent of the time?

18 THE WITNESS: Correct?

19 MR. ANDES: Thank you.

20 BY MR. ETTINGER:

21 Q. Would the District be agreeable to

22 limiting its proposal so as to say it would not

23 use the wet weather limited use more than six

24 percent of the time?
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1 MR. ANDES: I think one would have

2 to assess whether that year is particular. I can

3 certainly take that issue that you’ve raised back

4 to the District and we can provide our views on

5 that.

6 MR. ETTINGER: Thank you.

7 THE WITNESS: And if you look on

8 Table 6.

9 MS. TIPSORD: Go ahead.

10 MR. ETTINGER: I’m sorry. I thought

11 we were done. I wasn’t expecting to get answers

12 when there wasn’t even a question on the table.

13 THE WITNESS: If you look on Table

14 6, with the exception of the North Shore Channel

15 which would receive flow augmentations, the

16 maximum percentage of time from 2001 to 2008 was

17 11 percent.

18 MR. ETTINGER: Can we break it down

19 by segment and have a percentage on a segment by

20 segment basis?

21 MR. ANDES: We’ll take that under

22 advisement also depending on what the particular

23 DO standards are, of course. So there’s

24 particular assumptions made here as to what the DO
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1 standards are, but could we derive a number that

2 we might be able to agree to? That’s certainly

3 something we would consider and we’ll get back to

4 you on that.

5 MR. ETTINGER: Do you have any

6 further answer to Fred’s comment?

7 MS. TIPSORD: No, but I believe --

8 MS. DEXTER: I have four follow-up

questions before everyone packs up and leaves.

10 Really fast. Do you know -- Jessica Dexter,

11 Environment Law and Policy Center. Do you know

12 how far below the waste water treatment plants the

13 nearest DO monitoring locations are roughly in

14 miles?

15 THE WITNESS: Of f the top of my

16 head, depending on which plant you talk about it’s

17 maybe half a mile for the Northside plant, maybe

18 three miles for the Stickney plant and maybe three

19 quarters of a mile for the Calumet plant.

20 MS. DEXTER: My next question. In

21 the proposal that was submitted, it’s in Section

22 303.236(e), it describes -- prohibits toxic

23 conditions in there. Can you explain what you

24 mean or what is meant by toxic conditions? Is
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‘ that lethal conditions or are you talking about a

2 chemical toxicity?

3 THE WITNESS: It’s my understanding

that that would be similar to the narrative for

5 the category three waters.

6 MS. DEXTER: So, in other words, for

7 example a fish kill that may have been caused by

8 dissolved oxygen would be prohibited by that part,

9 correct?

10 THE WITNESS: Correct.

11 MS. DEXTER: My next question is

12 also interpreting a hypothetical based on rainfall

13 data just to understand how you applied the

14 standards. So let’s say we have three consecutive

‘5 days of rainfall. On the first day, the rainfall

16 is 0.87 so it triggers the second category. On

‘7 the second day, it rains 1.05 inches. So that

18 triggers the third trigger, but on the third day

19 it rains 0.25 which triggers the very first.

20 So which of those days controls

21 how many days after that last day of rainfall?

22 THE WITNESS: The second day would

23 extend out for the trigger day plus an additional

24 six days.
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1 MS. DEXTER: So it would be two days

2 after plus six days after? The problem I’m seeing

3 is so that last day of rainfall would only give

4 two days, but the day before that would have given

5 six days?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

7 MS. DEXTER: So did you pick the

8 biggest one and count below there?

9 THE WITNESS: No. So for the first

10 rainfall, you would have had the trigger day plus

11 the two days -- I’m sorry.

12 MS. DEXTER: The first one would

13 have been four days.

14 THE WITNESS: So for the first one,

15 you would have had the trigger day plus four days.

16 The second event you had the largest trigger day.

17 MS. DEXTER: Right.

18 THE WITNESS: So you would extend

19 that out the additional two days to give you the

20 trigger days plus the six days. Then, your third

21 event if it fell within that it would be the

22 second event that controlled that.

23 MS. DEXTER: I just wanted to make

24 sure that’s how it was interpreted. And my last
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1 believe that the wet weather limited use for this

2 segment is no longer needed.

3 MR. ANDES: You could also have a

4 situation where, for example, you were using it

5 ten times a year and now you would look at it and

6 say I still need it, but now I only need it one

7 time a year?

8 THE WITNESS: Yes.

9 MS. DEXTER: And what would change

10 in the proposal, in the rule language to

11 incorporate that?

12 MR. ANDES: That wouldn’t change the

13 regulation, would it? It would just change the

14 number of times they used it, am I right?

15 THE WITNESS: Right. You would

16 still have the 50 percent of the time you might

17 legally be allowed to exercise the wet weather

18 limited use, but the data would be out there that

19 showed that you’ve been making progress at

20 improving water quality. Whether or not that

21 would warrant saying that, you know, there’s an

22 overall improvement in the resident aquatic fish

23 population, you might want to have fish data to

24 see if you know there was any change, but all the
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1 green infrastructure measures in Cleveland or

2 St. Louis will result in reduction in DO issues?

3 THE WITNESS: No.

4 MR. ANDES: Was that any part of the

5 long-term control plans for those communities?

6 THE WITNESS: No. In Cleveland, the

7 concern was not over meeting dissolved oxygen

8 criteria, it was over meeting bacteria criteria

9 and even though the District showed through the

10 water quality modeling results that Limnotech did

11 for them that they could meet water quality

12 standards for bacteria at four overflows per year

13 US EPA took the position that because Cleveland

14 could afford to do more in their opinion that they

15 should go to a two overflow per year solution and

16 during those negotiations the District agreed that

17 they would evaluate whether they could go from

18 four overflows per year to two overflows per year

19 by implementing green infrastructure.

20 MR. ANDES: So that’s not going to

21 zero overflows?

22 THE WITNESS: Correct.

23 MR. ANDES: And that’s two overflows

24 a year per discharge point, right? That’s not two
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1 overflows throughout the whole system, that’s two

2 overflows times however many discharge points they

3 have?

4 THE WITNESS: And that’s a typical

5 year which was defined as a certain condition.

6 MS. TIPSORD: Anything else? Thank

7 you very much, Ms. Nemura, for coming back. We

8 have some deadlines coming up in this rulemaking

9 For motions, June 29th responses. July 8th

10 replies and, with that, we’re adjourned. Thank

11 you, everyone.

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
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1 STATE OF ILLINOIS

2 ) SS.

3 COUNTY OF COOK )

4

5 1, Steven Brickey, Certified Shorthand

6 Reporter, do hereby certify that I reported in

7 shorthand the proceedings had at the trial

8 aforesaid, and that the foregoing is a true,

9 complete and correct transcript of the proceedings

10 of said trial as appears from my stenographic

11 notes so taken and transcribed under my personal

12 direction.

13 Witness my official signature in and for

14 Cook County, Illinois, on this day of

15

_________

, A.D., 2010.

16

17

18

19

20

STEVEN BRICY, CSR
21 8 West Monroe Street

Suite 2007
22 Chicago, Illinois 60603

Phone: (312) 419-9292
23 CSR No. 084-004675

24
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